COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE
July 22, 2024

	The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on July 22, 2024 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:

	Mayor Ed Beasley
Betty Dawson, Councilwoman
	Kip Smith, Councilman
	Elliott Jones, Councilman
	Eddie Billings, Councilman
Mike Jones, Attorney
	Margie Gomillion, Clerk

	Absent:
	Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
	Mike Johnson, Chief

	Visitors:
	Steve Defee
			
	Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilman Smith to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Steve Defee to say a prayer.

	The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of July 8, 2024. Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilwoman Dawson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.

	Mayor Beasley called on Steve Defee to discuss the airport. Mr. Defee stated not that we have a 100% plan in place, but basically some meetings have taken place. The mayor has met with Mr. Kenneth Boswell and some other individuals. Me, Michelle Royals and Councilman Jones met with Senator Barfoot and Representative Sells. The issue we are primarily facing is the resurfacing of the ramp at the airport; the taxiway that leads out to the runway for it to be resurfaced and striped again. It’s been brought to our attention that if we go that far we might be better off to go ahead and do the entire runway and all. Mr. Boswell has proposed to go through ADECA with a 75/25 grant. The total amount to do everything needed at the airport is approximately $2,406,401. Mr. Boswell has suggested to get with Senator Barfoot and Representative Sells for the remaining 25%, so it could possibly be a fully funded project. The issue we are facing with ALDOT is our license to operate an airport is temporarily suspended and has been for quite some time. They claim we don’t meet the criteria they ask us to do. The mayor stated Mr. Defee, Mr. Boswell and myself are meeting with Frank Farmer, Director of ALDOT, on August 22nd at 9:00 a.m. here at city hall which is an open meeting. We need to secure the 75/25 grant first and then contact Senator Barfoot and Representative Sells for the remaining 25%.

	The mayor called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. Mayor Beasley stated we’ve got the opportunity to move city hall to the LBW building, but the concern I have is we need to get somebody to lay out what would be the city hall offices. Keep in mind we have a large amount of cash at times at city hall and there isn’t a safe out there. We need to take a lot of things into consideration before we decide. We will have to come up with the money to build a safe. 

	Mayor Beasley called on Councilman Billings to report on the park. Councilman Billings stated it will pretty much be the same thing such as cutting grass, weed eating, cleaning and keeping trash picked up from this point forward until we get ready for ball again. There are a few projects and they have repaired the 2nd tennis court net and trying to get the pickle ball lines repainted. The mayor stated since we got the first price for the splash pad grant there was a pretty good bit of an over-run cost. I’ve spoken to some people in Montgomery and we will get an additional $87,000 in grant money.

	The mayor stated everything is good at the library.

	Mayor Beasley called for a report on Fire/Rescue. Councilman Smith stated everything is going good. We do have one truck that is out of service which is our main small truck. The transmission went out on it. Scott Hudson has it and we are waiting to see what the damage is from there. 

The mayor presented Resolution 072224 AMEA Capital Fund Program for expansion of Family Practice Associates, LLC. Councilman Jones made a motion to adopt Resolution 072224 AMEA Capital Fund Program for expansion of Family Practice Associates, LLC. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved. The resolution is as follows:

RESOLUTION NO. 072224

	WHEREAS, the City of Luverne, Alabama (the “City”) is a member of Alabama Municipal Electric Authority (“AMEA”), and

	WHEREAS, the Crenshaw County Economic and Industrial Development Authority (“Authority”) has applied for a no-interest loan in the principal amount of $500,000 from AMEA’s Capital Fund Program (the “Capital Fund Loan”), the proceeds of which will be applied toward the expansion of Family Practice Associates, LLC (the “Project”); and

	WHEREAS, the City enthusiastically supports and encourages economic development within the City and the City’s service territory in order to develop a solid and diverse local economy, increase employment opportunities within the City and the City’s service territory, increase revenues for the City, and provide necessary and improved services to the citizens of the City and the City’s customers; and

	WHEREAS, in order to support the Authority’s efforts to induce the Project to be developed, constructed, and equipped within the City’s service territory, it is desirable and appropriate for the City to offer certain support activities requested through and by the Authority to facilitate the Project, including providing a guaranty for the Capital Fund Loan; and

	NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City of Luverne, Alabama, as follows:

	1.	The City agrees to provide a guaranty of payment of up to $100,000 per year during the five-year term of the Capital Fund Loan pursuant to the terms and conditions of a guaranty between the City and AMEA (the “Guaranty”).

	2.	The City hereby finds and determines that it is in the best interest of the City to enter into the Guaranty with AMEA.

	3.	The Mayor of the City Council is hereby authorized and directed to sign the Guaranty in the name and on behalf of the City, and the Clerk of the City is hereby authorized and directed to affix thereto the official seal of the City and to attest the same.  The Mayor of the City Council also is hereby authorized and directed to deliver the Guaranty to AMEA. 

	4.	The officers of the City and each of them are hereby authorized and directed to take all action necessary or desirable to carry out the provisions of this Resolution and the Guaranty.

	5.	The provisions of this Resolution shall take effect immediately upon its adoption.

	ADOPTED AND APPROVED this 22nd day of July, 2024.

Mayor Beasley presented Resolution 072224(a) E.L. Turner Park Splash Pad LWCF Project 22-LW-1075 grant additional funds. Councilman Billings made a motion to adopt Resolution 072224(a) E.L. Turner Park Splash Pad LWCF Project 22-LW-1075. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved. The resolution is as follows:

City of Luverne Resolution 072224(a) 
E.L. Turner Park Splash Pad
Land and Water Conservation Fund Project 22-LW-1075
	
WHEREAS, the City of Luverne proposes to construct a splash pad to include sidewalks and handicap parking at E.L. Turner Park; and

WHEREAS, the City of Luverne has been previously awarded $115,000 to participate in the Land and Water Conservation Fund (LWCF) Program and accepted this award in May 2023; and

WHEREAS, the total proposed project cost is now substantially more than the original award / match commitment and the City has been advised to seek additional funds from the LWCF Program; and

The City of Luverne has submitted revised LWCF financial documentation to substantiate the request for additional funds in the total amount of $198,750, or 50% of the total proposed project costs, which has been estimated at $397,500.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the City of Luverne will hold in reserve $198,750, or 50% of the proposed project costs for the purpose of matching the Land and Water Conservation Fund assistance, and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the City of Luverne understands it will sign any amended documents to comply with all applicable Federal and State laws, rules and regulations and that the property acquired and/or developed with Land and Water Conservation Fund assistance will be maintained for public outdoor recreation in perpetuity as required by the Land and Water Conservation Fund Act of 1965.

PASSED, ADOPTED AND APPROVED this 22nd day of July, 2024.
	The mayor presented Resolution 072224(b) Formal Amendment for CDBG Project No. SM-CM-PF-22-026. Councilman Jones made a motion to adopt Resolution 072224(b) Formal Amendment for CDBG Project No. SM-CM-PF-22-026. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved. The resolution is as follows:
City of Luverne
FORMAL AMENDMENT RESOLUTION 072224(b)
For CDBG Project No. SM-CM-PF-22-026 

WHEREAS, the Alabama Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program has been established to assist local governments in meeting community development and housing needs consistent with the objectives set forth in Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended; and

WHEREAS, the City of Luverne, acting by and through its City Council proposes to formally amend the approved budget for the purpose of approving Change Order No. 1; and

WHEREAS, The City of Luverne is proposing to increase match funding by $145,813 to a total of $190,412.40 for the Sewer Improvements activity; and

WHEREAS, under terms and provisions of Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, the City of Luverne as a recipient of these funds is required to designate and appoint a Financial Officer to perform certain duties in the administration of said grant.

NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by the City of Luverne, as follows:

THAT, Ed Beasley, Mayor, is hereby authorized to execute and submit a Request for Formal Amendment with appropriate assurances to the State of Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs, requesting a reallocation of CDBG funds in the amount of $87,922 from the Sewer Activity to the Streets Activity; and

[bookmark: _GoBack]THAT, Ed Beasley, or the current Mayor be and is hereby designated and appointed as Financial Officer under the terms and pursuant to the provisions of Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, and is directed and empowered to make necessary assurances and to perform on behalf of the City of Luverne, those acts and assume such duties as are consistent with said position.

	ADOPTED AND APPROVED this 22th day of July, 2024.

	Mayor Beasely presented the council with an event application from Justin Jacobs with South Luverne Baptist Church for Tinsel Trail at Turner Park on from 12-1-24 to 12-31-24. Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the Tinsel Trail at Turner Park on from 12-1-24 to 12-31-24. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and all was in favor. 
There being no further business to come before the meeting, Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Jones seconded the motion. Motion carried.

Meeting was adjourned.
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